GOVERNING BOARD MEETING

 EUROPEAN STUDIES INSTITUTE 

4ND MEETING - MINUTES
Moscow, 28 September 2007

AGENDA

1.    Results of the ESI activities during the academic year 2006-2007 
- Statistic and analytical reports

- Financial report

- Summer  training programmes 

- Publications

- E-portal

2. Students' enrolment to the Master's programmes 2007-2008 academic year.   Conclusions of the selection committee.
3. Conclusions of the selection committee for teachers.
4. Approval of ESI activities for 2007-2008 academic year. 
- Master's programme in EU studies 

- Additional training 

- Financial plan, including financial amendments

5. Academic Council

6. Board of Trustees. Input of Board members.
7. Any other business

PARTICIPANTS

Russian Federation side :

Yastrzembsky Sergey 
Representative of the Administration of the President of the Russian Federation, Special representative to the President of the Russian Federation on EU-Russia relations

Danilova Elena

Counsellor to the Minister of Economic Development and Trade of the 




Russian Federation

Bukin Alexander
Representative of the Ministry of Foreign Affaires of the Russian Federation
Alexandrov Roman 
Representative of the Ministry of education and science of the Russian Federation
Torkunov Anatoly

Rector of the MGIMO (University)

Entin Mark


Director of the European Studies Institute  

Slavkina Natalia

Deputy director of the Institute

Shashikhina Tamara 

Deputy director of the Institute
European Union side :

Berg Eiki
Professor of International relations, Department of Political Science,    University of Tartu

Cadet Jean
Ministre Plénipotentiaire, Conseiller Maitre en service
extraordinaire à la Cour des Comptes PARIS
Curto Manuel Marcelo 
Ambassador of Portugal to the Russian Federation

Hafner Gerhard 
Professor of International Law, Faculty of Law, University of Vienna

Segbers Klaus
Director of the East European Studies at the "Frei Universität Berlin" and the "Osteuropa-Institut"

De Zwaan Jaap Willem
Director of the Netherlands Institute of International relations in The Hague

Tarschys Daniel
Professor of Political Science and Public Administration, Stockholm University

Triantaphyllou Dimitrios C.
Director General of the International Centre for Black Sea Studies (ICBSS), Athens
Observers form the European Union side:

Franco Marc 


Head of the Delegation of the European Commission to Russia

Scaramuzzo Nicola

Project Officer

Vuijlsteke M.R.Marc 

Director of the Development department of the College of Europe 

Aurelie Courtier

Project assistant of the College of Europe

Absent:

Ivanov Ivan
Full member of the Russian Academy of Sciences, Principal Researcher, Institute of Europe of the Russian Academy of Science

Grushko Alexandre
Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation (represented by Bukin Alexander)

Nichkov Vladislav
Head o Department of the Ministry of education and science of the Russian Federation (represented by Aleksandrov Roman).

BOARD MEMBERS PROPOSALS AND DECISIONS

Yastrzembsky S welcomed the participants and suggested the agenda. No changes were introduced to the draft agenda.

On the first issue:

Board members listened to:
Entin M. 

The ESI director summarised the ESI activities, 2006-2007 academic year, namely:

A) Completion of the Master's programme carried out in cooperation with the College of Europe. 

1. Students' assessment showed satisfaction of the content and quality of teaching. 2. During the third semester (September – December 2007) first intake students will be collecting the necessary credits in a number of specialisations (to fulfil the Russian education standards) and will be writing the Master's thesis. 3. The thesis defence at the the State attestation committee will be held in December 2007. 4. Board Members are invited as guests at the diploma award ceremony.

B) Students, staff and classrooms for the new academic year.

During the second year the number of students doubled, from 50 to 100 students, while past students  are still continuing their studies following their individual plans – that brings the total number of students to more than 150 students. 

A class with 200-seat capacity has been equipped with simultaneous translation. Two more classrooms devoted to seminars have been furnished with new presentation equipment. The quantity of multimedia language classes has doubled. 

A new specialisation –EU politics- will be introduced during the second semester. As of September 2007, three more assistant-professors have been recruited as permanent staff of the Institute to help properly ensuring the educational services. The increase of organizational and educational workload of the Institute administration will require additional financial resources in a next academic year budget.

C) Training abroad, including summer training 

The training session held in March 2007, following the invitation of Marios Soares Foundation and of the Embassy of Portugal, was highly appreciated. Students visited governmental institutions in Portugal, listened to lectures of leading politicians who had headed the accession process of Portugal to the EU and learned about the direct experiences of EU integration process.

The summer training session for students with best academic results took place in August-September 2007 at the College of Europe in Bruges. It gave the opportunity to visit EU institutions in Brussels (European Commission and European Parliament) and the Court of Justice in Luxembourg. The ESI expresses its gratitude and highly appreciate the work done by the College.

All lectures were delivered in English to students who had been training their language command during the academic year and got the opportunity to further enhance and practice foreign language skills. Students had possibility to use the rich library of the College and to collect updated publications for their Master’s thesis. The ESI representatives established contacts with several EU officials and experts who showed their interest to teach at the ESI. The ESI administration is asking support for the organisation of similar initiatives in cooperation with the College in the coming years. 

D) Printing materials

A printing house has been identified following a tender process. The last year material presented during the conferences will be published soon.

e) The e-portal of the ESI has been developed. 14 editions of e-journal All Europe have been issued. All ESI events are reflected in ESI permanently updated web-site.

Torkunov A.

Informed about the state of play of the new building where the ESI shall be located next year.

He also informed the Board members about the wish of Kirgiz and Kazakh Universities to sign an agreement with the ESI to enable local students to study at the ESI. 


Yastrzembsky S, De Zwaan J., Torkunov A., Hafner G., Zegbers K., Shashikhina T., Franco M., Scaramuzzo N., Entin M., Slavkina N. took part in the discussion.  
During the follow-up discussion a number of suggestions were made:
a) Several Board members recommended to involve more EU teachers starting from the current year;

b) Board members have been asked to propose candidates, after discussing it with them, well-known EU academicians, to lecture at the ESI and to participate in conferences.

c) Concerning the purchase of equipment, a Board member asked to consider moving the equipment currently for the ESI in the new building if feasible when and where the ESI will be established next year. 

d) Regarding the expenses of the Institute for the next year, Board members asked to provide a detailed financial plan based on a plan of activities for the current academic year. 

The Board members:

1.1. Approved both the curricular and extra curricular activities carried out at the ESI from September 2006 to August 2007. 

1.2. Recognised as successful a session-conference in Portugal and propose the ESI administration in coordination with representatives of EU MS to foresee the possibility of organizing similar sessions in 2007-2008 academic year, taking in due consideration the financial aspects.

1.3. Recognised as successful and fruitful a summer training seminar, organised by the College of Europe.

Propose to the ESI administration to prepare a similar session in 2007-2008 in the form of modular game involving students and visiting EU institutions (EU Parliament, Council, Commission and Court) with a maximum possible useful meetings and lectures. Recommended to advance the session from August to July. Suggested to start its preparation, organisation and financial issues settling without further delay.

1.4. Considered the possibility to accept students from Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan on a paid basis however recognised that the issue should be discussed at a later stage after a new ESI building construction is completed. Currently the priority is to offer study programmes for Russian young officials of Ministries, Agencies, Services and from the regions. 

On the second issue:

Board members listened to:
Entin M. 

The Director summarised the work carried out by the students selection committee. 103 students have been enrolled for the Master programme 2007-2008, among them 57 – from federal ministries, 9 – from federal services, 30 – from federal agencies, from other structures – 7 students. During the whole selection process, the committee acted on the basis of  the criteria and procedure, approved by the GB,.

A summary report of the selection process was presented as annex to the narrative report provided to EC Delegation).  

De Zwaan Jaap Willem, Yastrzembsky S, Segbers K., Vuijlsteke M., Danilova E., Triantaphyllou D., Hafner H., Alexandrov R., Franko M. took part in the discussion.

During the follow-up discussion a number of suggestions were made:
a) Taking into account 2007-2008 experience, to improve and fine-tune the selection procedure for the next intake keeping in mind the need to strike a balance between officials from governmental bodies and representatives non-governmental structures;

b) To prepare recommendations on how to improve the selection process, including suggestions to improve the quality of the information provided by applicants and information about motivation, put on the ESI web-site recommendations and instructions how to write a CV for making the selection procedure easier;

c) To consider the working knowledge of language EU as a more formal/relevant selection criteria; 

d) To anticipate the selection to an early stage;

e) To attract as students representatives from non-governmental and business structures.

The Board members:

2.1. Agreed that the selection committee will prepare written proposals on how to improve the selection procedure to pass them on to the ESI administration.
2.2. Agreed to anticipate the call for new students and the submission and selection procedure.
2.3. Agreed to be engaged in active dissemination of information about the ESI activities and programmes in order attract more Russian students as well as EU students to study at the ESI. 
On the third issue: 

Board members listened to:
Entin M.
The Director informed that the teachers' selection is being carried out in accordance with the procedure, approved by the Board. Teachers CVs have been e-mailed to all members of the selection committee in time. All candidates are approved. CVs for teachers of the second semester shall be e-mailed shortly as the content of three specializations have been just coordinated with the College of Europe.

Segbers K.

Informed about teachers' selection and proposed as his personal view a number of improvements, including the need to enhance the quality of the information provided in the CV, asking for a standard CV and for a "mission statement" where lecturers would state their reasons to lecture at the ESI, and also to introduce elements of competition among applicants. 

Vuijlsteke M. 

The Director of the Development office of the College of Europe in Bruges informed about the practice of teachers selection at the College of Europe, disagreed with above mentioned proposals and proposed to improve the procedure taking into account lecturers' availability and budgetary constraints. 


Segbers K., Franco M., Berg E., Hafner G., De Zwaan J., Triantahpyllou D.took part in the discussion.

The Board members:

3.1. Agreed that the selection committee will prepare written proposals to improve the selection procedure and will pass the proposals on to the ESI administration.

3.2. Agreed to be engaged in active dissemination of information about the ESI activities and programmes in order attract well-known EU lecturers to teach at the ESI and to agree with them on behalf of the ESI about teaching. 
On the forth issue

Board members listened to:
Entin M.
The Director presented the MA 2007-2008 curriculum regarding both first and the second semester.

He also informed the Board about the main activities of the ESI planned for the academic year 2007-2008.

The director stressed in particular that the number of students for the 2007-2008 academic year has tripled (from 52 to 157 students); the number of teachers is also growing considerably. The workload of the ESI administration is increasing dramatically. Attention should be paid to questions like additional funding, increasing the ESI personnel, purchasing a car (ESI has a driver, but not a car) to provide transportation inter alia to EU teachers during their stay in Moscow.  

A tentative draft financial plan in roubles for 2007-2008 academic year was distributed to the GB members.

During the follow-up discussion a number of suggestions were made:
a) To prepare an activity-based financial plan  2007-2008. 

b) To discuss the financial plan at the next Bureau meeting tentatively planned during the first week of November.

The Board members:
4.1. Supported in general a plan of the ESI activities, personnel amendments and purchasing for the period September 2007-March 2008

4.2.Agreed that the ESI administration should prepare a draft budget 2007-2008 and submit it to the Bureau for consideration. 

4.3. Agreed to convene the Bureau meeting as appropriate (i.e. the during the first week of November immediately after the EU-Russia summit) to review the financial plan and to prepare the agenda for the next Board meeting.

4.4. Agreed to devote time during the next Board meeting to financial aspects of the ESI.

4.5. Agreed to resume discussion of the financial plan following the Bureau proposals. 

On the fifth issue

Board members listened to:
Entin M.

The ESI Director informed that the Academic Council started its work immediately after the appointment of the head of chairs. Currently the Academic Council consists of Ex officio ESI director, ESI deputy directors and heads of chairs. In addition, well-known Russian scientists – the director of the Institute of Economics of the Russian Academy of Science, Mr. Grinberg and the director of the Institute of energy and finance Mr.Grigoriev gave their consent to be members of the Academic Council. The ESI administration proposed that 2-3 more members are from the EU MS countries and are well-known academicians. 
Franco M., Hafner G., De Zwaan J. took part in the discussion.

During the follow-up discussion a number of suggestions were made:
a) To support in principle above mentioned suggestions;

b) To elect two more representatives from ESI students;

c) To foresee in the budget  EU members of the Academic Council stays in Moscow;

d) To entrust GB members to submit their proposals in regard of EU members to the Academic Council    to the ESI administration. 

The Board members:

Agreed that the Academic Council should be further discussed on a next occasion. 

On the sixth issue

The Board members decided:

To postpone the discussion about this topic to a later stage

Next Board meeting date

Yastrzembsky S.

The Chairman of the Board proposed the date of the next Board meeting.

Franco M.

The Head of Delegation proposed to the Board members to combine the date of the next Board meeting with the ceremony of diploma award to the ESI first intake students.

The Board members decided:

7.1. To hold the next Board meeting in the second part of the day on December 20, 2007

7.2 To take part in the ceremony of diploma award for the ESI first intake students, which shall be held during the first part of the day, 21 December, 2007.

“APPROVED” 

______________________________

Yastrzembsky Sergey
Chairperson 

of the Governing Board 

European Studies Institute at MGIMO (U)
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